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*************************************** 
Chairman Gehl called to order a work session at 1:05 PM in the Town Offices with 
representatives from the State of New Hampshire Dam Bureau and Town Engineers to discuss the 
performance failure of Marchs’ Pond Dam. 
 
Present: Jeff Blaney, Dam Bureau Engineer  Bill Straub, CMA Engineers 
  Bob Grillo, CMA Engineers   Chairman Ron Gehl 
  Selectman Peter Rhoades   Selectman David Bickford 
  Mark Fuller, Road Agent   Mike Clarke, Foreman HD 
 
Chairman Gehl spoke to abutters of the Dam and Marchs Pond advising the work session nature 
of the meeting and that he would open up the floor to questions following the work session. 
 
Bill Straub of CMA provided a brief historical overview of the dam, namely: ~ 
 

� Dam in existence for 150 + years 
� Town acquisition ~ 1971 
� Low impoundment style of dam 
� Over 600 feet long 
� Structural integrity questionable over a number of years 
� Rehabilitation plans 99.9% complete pending final approval of the State of New 

Hampshire 
 
Mr. Grillo then itemized the sequence of events following the breach notification and the 
consequent Order by the State of New Hampshire to lower the pond for safety concerns due to 
questions regarding the existing integrity of Marchs’ Pond Dam.  
 
Mr. Fuller confirmed that the water in the pond was now below seepage point and consequently 
the level was now remaining fairly consistent at about 5 feet below its original level.  Chair Gehl 
confirmed that the town had been actively engaged over the past two years with CMA engineers 
to bring forth reconstruction plans.  However the Board  had hoped that time would still be in the 
town’s favor in order to start a Capital Reserve Fund, which now was not the case given the order 
to rebuild. 
 
Chair Gehl raised the possibility of a temporary repair in order to raise the level of the pond to 
service the dry wells and improve aesethics. 
 
Following discussion that a temporary repair may expose the town to further degradation of the 
dam and would require yet another set of engineered plans thus driving up the costs still further 
together with temporary repairs costs.   Jeff Blaney confirmed that he felt that a temporary repair 
could not be managed but he was leery in expressing an opinion until CMA engineers complete 
the required “Drainage & Flow” analysis per the State of New Hampshire’s order dated July 24th, 
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2007 i.e. the drainage analysis would provide a minimum level needed to take care of storm 
events. 
 
Bill Straub provided a probable overview of the proposed reconstruction and provided timeframes 
for construction purposes, namely 
    

� September/October 2007 Final Approval for rehabilitation of the Dam 
 
� November 2007   Bid preparation 

 
� December 2007   Bid solicitation 

 
� January 2008   Bid Opening 

 
� February 2008   Bid Award / Bond Public Hearing / Warrant Preparation 

 
� March 2008   Town Meeting 

 
Questions were raised regarding the possibility of a negative vote to bond at town meeting for the 
project.  It was confirmed that the dam would have to be further breached to protect the 
inundation area and that there would be consequences for Chalk Pond, too, as there is no dam 
structure to adequately hold the water in Chalk Pond without Marchs Pond Dam. 
 
Discussions ensued as to likely rehab costs ~ probably in the region of $350,000.  It was 
confirmed that any potential sources of grant money were greatly diminished due to recent 
flooding events nationally, and locally. 
 
Public Discussion 

Chair Gehl opened the floor to the public present for comments.  The following is a listing of 
concerns ~ 
 

� Is the Water Safe?   Water Testing to be conducted by the Town’s 
Health Officer. 

 
� Questions regarding the town’s ability to conduct repairs etc on private property.  Bill 

Straub noted to the public that the town’s deed implies and states that the town has the 
right to maintain the Dam.  One resident wants to see the deed ~ fearful of land taking. 

 
� When can the project start?  Summer 2008 with completion in Fall, 2008 

 
� Can it happen sooner?   No, the town has no funding for this project, and 

given the current dam approval process, bid process, bond process, on-coming winter, 
town meeting approval, and uncertain spring weather in NH, there is a strong probability 
that even petitioning for a Special Town Meeting would not meet the definition of 
emergency or legal requirement test.  Winter would still determine if the project could 
start even if petitioning to the courts for a special town meeting was met with favor by a 
judge.  

 
� How will the pond refill?  Function of weather bringing rain 
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� How much more will be drained? Level will only go down further if the Town is 
forced to totally breach the Dam. 

 
� What will happen to the Wildlife? Fish & Game to be contacted with respect to the 

decisions currently being made to the proposed rehab. 
 

� What can we do to make this happen? Attend Town Meeting, even if individuals not 
registered voters.  State your case, be influential.  The Board reaffirmed their 
commitment to state the case for support given the sustained property values at Marchs 
Pond and Chalk Pond. 

 
� We have no water.    Nothing the town can do. Temporary repair not 

feasible at this time. 
 

With respect to the proposition that the project may not be supported at Town Meeting, 
Selectman Bickford opined that the owners may want to consider taking over the Dam, forming a 
precinct and taking care of the Dam themselves as an alternative. 
 
Chair Gehl reiterated the need for the property owners to be proactive, and that the town staff is 
an available resource.  He also pointed out that the rehab plans were available at Town Hall for 
viewing. 
 
There being no further discussion, motion Rhoades, second Bickford to close the work session at 
3:30 PM, vote unanimous. 
 
Respectfully submitted 
April Whittaker, Town Administrator. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
   
 
 


